The Friends of St Nicholas' Chapel, King's Lynn

Minutes of the eleventh Annual General Meeting

held on Wednesday 12th June 2013, at 7pm in the Chapel.

Present : there were 26 Friends present, including 10 members of the Committee – Brian Chase, Adrian and Kate Parker, Roger Edwards, Jill Price, Bryan Howling, Prof Elizabeth Pye, Nick Balaam, Betty Hazelwood, Richard Morley, Leanne and Malcolm Bailey, Paul Richards, Derek Oldfield, Sylvia Sillis, Gwen Sevrin, Ken Vincent, Janet and Colin Johnston, Roger Hailey, Desmond and Pam Swinburn, Michael and Shirley Tucker, Gary Walker and Heather Bolt
1.   Apologies: were received from Terry Wilshin, Barbara Kramer, Mike Carter-Rowlands, Keith Hutton, John Martin, John Selby, Lesley Bambridge, and June Howling.
2.   Minutes 2012
The minutes of the AGM 2012 were considered and confirmed.

Matters Arising : .

(a) Derek Oldfield reported that the Chapel piano cannot be restored to concert standard and that with the agreement of the committee he will sell it on E-Bay
(b) In future the minutes will be posted on the web-site
3.   Chairman’s  Report

 The Chairman opined  that it had been an especially successful year. Over the past eighteen months, the Churches Conservation Trust and the Friends had managed to raise well in excess of the £210,000 required in matched funding, to validate the Heritage Lottery Fund bid.
A number of individuals had worked extremely hard to make this possible and he thanked in particular the Secretary, Adrian Parker,  and Treasurer, Roger Edwards.

The Festival of Angels held last June had made a profit of just under £7000; it raised the profile of the Chapel and made it a topic of conversation.

He was proud to have been involved in the ‘bid’ and looked forward to the completion of the project in 2014. He had been Chairman for the past eight years and although he wished to stand down he would like to remain an active member of the committee. Finally, he stressed the need to recruit more volunteers.

It was noted that, when the CCT Trustees visited in May, Brian Chase had been presented with a special award (a glass arch) engraved to mark the unstinting contribution he has made to the care of the Chapel and to keeping it accessible to the public. He commented that he had been associated with St Nicholas for seventy years, since he joined the choir.         In addition a “Certificate of Appreciation” had been awarded to “Adrian Parker and the Friends”  for Outstanding Service to the Chapel.
4.   Treasurer’s Report

Roger Edwards presented the Receipts and Payments account for 2012-13. The net cash income was £966.45. The current account balance at 31/05/13 was £1505.75 and together with the CCLA, ‘Monies in Hand’ came to a total of £3005.75.   The accounts were agreed, to be sent for Audit.
He also gave an analysis of the Renovation Fund i.e. the monies collected by the Friends as its contribution to the Matched funding for the Lottery bid. (£65,848.77). In addition, £37,500 had been pledged but not yet received, making a total of £103,348.77
The CCT had collected £152,000 making a grand total of £255,000. (The target had been to raise at least £210,000).

The Friends’ Membership stood at 107.
5.   Secretary’s Report 

The Secretary reported that for the HLF bid the King’s Lynn Preservation Trust had pledged £20,000 for conservation work along the north wall of the Chapel. This is a departure from the Trust’s normal policy of revolving its funds to support its own next project. This is an exceptional offer and received with very warm thanks.
Scottish Power has recently pledged £15,000 as a 30% contribution towards the cost of Solar panels.

On the 22nd May, the Trustees of the CCT visited the Chapel, as part of their annual tour; this year was the turn of the Norfolk & Suffolk area. A group of Friends provided them with lunch.

He thanked Leanne Bailey for continuing to provide a splendid Newsletter (and being the membership secretary), and to Gary Walker for running the web-site.

He asked for a volunteer to provide Gary with a weekly update, while the renovation work on the Chapel is in progress.  Whilst supporting this, Jill Price felt Friend’s would feel excluded if they were unable to view the works on a regular basis. It was suggested that the right to view the work in progress at appropriate times could be included in the contract.  Gary emphasised that a website is only successful if it is continually updated, and known to be a good source of information.
Subsequent to the success of the ‘bid’ the same Architectural and Professional teams who spearheaded the application are again in place. Project Meetings including our representatives will resume shortly.

6.   Chapel Management Partnership
The Friends was originally set up to keep the Chapel in the forefront of the public eye and to ensure that it was cared for, used by local organisations  and made accessible to Linnets and visitors. The local management agreement with the CCT came later, but the Friends have shied away from being responsible for repairs and structural maintenance.
The relationship with the CCT will change. The Trust has 343 churches in its care – and the number is rising. At the same time annual support from the DCMS has either been frozen or is being reduced. 
It is estimated that in future 40% of the CCT maintenance budget will have to come from fund raising.

The CCT recognises that there is a better response for raising funds from local charities if it is organised by those in the locality. This will put an extra responsibility and burden on the Friends. The CCT will wish to devolve some maintenance of the fabric and minor repairs.
No one amongst the present members of the Friends’ executive committee has been willing to step forward as the Chair of the Chapel Management Committee [CMC], although the partnership with CCT for the HLF Bid had assumed that the Chair of the Friends’ would be the Chair of the CMC. Consequently general advertising of the post, and approaches to individuals, has taken place but without a result at present.  The Friends’ AGM needs to give a clear signal whether we shall seek to be the main force in the CMC, and to organise the co-option of people with relevant skills for the longer term business operation.

The Secretary outlined the skills/responsibilities that he estimated were required from members of the new Management committee:-

Chairman   -  provide an overview and establish priorities

Finance     -    Book-keeping, cash flow (an outside accountant will review the system)

Minutes Secretary – (no longer appropriate to have a Secretary, through whom everything flows)
Bookings – liaison with Users

Volunteers: recruitment – must have a broad base and not be confined to stewarding – pool of people to help with cleaning, cooking etc.

Fund Raising

Publicity/web-site

Cleaning – including minor maintenance and conservation
The Project Working Group during the next year will include the Chairman and up to five other Friends from the Management Committee.   There will be two strands to the work: the specification for the new facilities and the conservation work, and all the education, visitor interpretation and ‘people activities’ work.  All of the latter is quite without detail yet, and needs immediate preparation, with which a sub-committee of Friends with special knowledge could undoubtedly help.
There will be three part-time paid workers in the HLF project.

Project Manager

Site Operations Manager

Education Officer

Amongst the matters discussed were –

 1.  Whether NADFAS would be willing to help with Conservation work and minor maintenance, since St Nicholas lacks a congregation and therefore the workforce who would normally undertake it.
 2. The general opinion favoured opening up the Chapel for Marriages and relaxing the rules on Funerals for any age group from North Lynn. It was reported that CCT staff had made these requests to the incumbent, but had been rejected. It was the will of the members present, that the St Margaret’s representative on the committee should speak with Canon Ivory to emphasise that this would lead to a reduced potential for commitment to the Chapel by residents.
 3.  The opinion was expressed by Friends who had read the Business Plan that some of the new activities and income from them (to achieve £60,000 p.a.) are unrealistic.
 4.  An emphasis on combined working with True’s Yard was requested; Paul Richards said that True’s Yard visits linked with the Chapel, as did their ‘North-End Guides’.  True’s Yard no longer has an Education Officer and it is hoped that the Chapel and ‘Yard’ could combine to fund one. Support for the tea room at True’s Yard and not creating any conflict with that facility was agreed.
7.   Election of Officers and a Committee

 The Friends’ constitution provides for 3 officers, 6 members, and up to 3 co-opted, plus the representatives of the Vicar and CCT.  This now needed to be seen simply as part of the potential for a wider membership as the Chapel Management Committee, and then the adoption by members of particular lead roles.   Members of the Friend’s executive committee had agreed to stand again, and others have been asked personally to join the Management Committee and Project Working Group. 

The following were proposed by Jill Price, seconded by Desmond Swinburn, and declared elected : 
as Chairman, Adrian Parker ; as Treasurer, Roger Edwards ; as Minutes Secretary, Heather Bolt;  as Committee members – Brian Chase, Dr Paul Richards, Derek Oldfield, Malcolm Bailey, Bryan Howling,  Dr Kate Parker, and Mike Carter-Rowlands.

Co-opted members are Professor Elizabeth Pye, and Gemma Clark, together with new members willing to join the Management Committee - Nick Balaam, John Martin, John Selby, and there are legal and accountancy advisers.

8.  Any other business
The formal meeting closed at 8.25pm.

HB-June 2013
